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INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 813

LAKE CITY, MINNESOTA

REGULAR MEETING

THURSDAY, JANUARY 21, 2010
7:00 P.M.

LINCOLN HIGH SCHOOL BOARD ROOM
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
Dawn Balow, Randy Meincke (arrived at 6:47 p.m.),

  
Heath Oeltjen, Douglas Pflaum, Andrea Hamilton,

  
Karen England
MEMBERS ABSENT:  
Michael Noll.   

OTHERS PRESENT:  
Superintendent Craig Junker, Greg Berge, Jim Borgschatz, Marti 
Green,Val Loppnow, Joyce Schlicker, Pat Arndt,Tracy Oliver, Jim Klennert, Art Hamilton, Andrew 
Eggenberger, and Jim Schmitt from Springsted Incorporated.
CALL TO ORDER:
  The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Pflaum at 6:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA: Motion by England, seconded by Hamilton to adopt the agenda with the following addition:

XI.A  Two leave of absence requests. 

Motion carried unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA: Motion by Hamilton, seconded by England to approve the consent agenda as follows: 

A. Approval of minutes of the special meeting on January 4, 2010.
B. Payment of Bills as presented by the Superintendent for Audit.
C. Approve Treasurer’s Report. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA:  None.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None.
COMMUNICATIONS: None.
BOARD DEVELOPMENT INFORMATION/REPORTS: Approved scheduling the Regular February Board meeting on Tuesday, February 23, 2010, at 6:00 p.m.  The meeting will be held at in the library at Bluff View Elementary. 
PRINCIPAL REPORTS: High School Principal Greg Berge congratulated Noah Bailey as the Middle School Geography Bee winner.  Scheduling and Registration is continuing for the 2010-2011 school year.  Our FIRST Robotics team received a $5,000 grant from NASA and a $3,000 grant from PTC to help cover expenses. Principal Berge introduced Arthur Hamilton, Math Team Coach, who provided a 
short presentation about Lincoln’s team.   There are eleven student members, up from six last year, who participate in five meets. Coach Hamilton is excited about the year and feels the students are doing well.     

Elementary Principal Jim Borgschatz also congratulated Jake Hartzell for winning the elementary Geography Bee.  Mr. Borgschatz also recognized Sue Eggenberger, Gifted and Talented Coordinator, and all the students who participated in the Inventors’ Fair.   Bluff View is planning on a fundraiser in April to continue to help pay for field trips, periodicals, school assemblies, etc. The trip to Eagle Bluff Environmental Learning Center has been set for April 7-9, 2010.  The cost is $105 per student for the three day experience.  Parents are asked to contribute $35 and the remaining has come from local sponsors.  Mr. Borgschatz is working with Community Education to get extra reading help for third and sixth graders that are at risk of not passing the MCA test.  Bluff View received a $1,200 donation from retired second grade teacher, Margaret Rheingans, memorials.         
COMMUNITY EDUCATION REPORT: None.
OLD BUSINESS

PERFORMANCE CONTRACT
Under the Performance Contract, Johnson Controls will make various improvements to the District’s buildings that will generate substantial savings for the District.  To pay for the performance contract, the District is working with Springsted to sell Capital Facilities Bonds. The performance contract minimizes the District’s risk because it requires Johnson Controls to guarantee the savings.  If the District does not realize the savings, Johnson Controls will contractually pay the difference.

The District is utilizing the performance contract to make the following improvements at both Bluff View and Lincoln: new hot water boilers, energy efficient lighting, water conservation improvements, and building envelope sealing to reduce the amount of energy that leaks out of our buildings.  Johnson Controls will guarantee that by implementing these types of improvements the District will save over $97,000 annually.  Furthermore, by investing in energy conservation, we are demonstrating to the community our desire to be “green.”  The total capital cost of these improvements is $1,325,439.

Once implemented, the District will have state-of-the-art mechanical and electrical systems in the facilities.  To ensure that the equipment is running efficiently and properly maintained, Johnson Controls will provide District maintenance staff with ongoing preventative maintenance services and training.  If at any time the District decides to discontinue these services, we reserve the right to do so with no further obligation to Johnson Controls.

After discussion, motion made by England, second by Oeltjen, to approve resolution providing authorization to enter into the Performance Contract with Johnson Controls.  Motion carried unanimously.

GENERAL OBLIGATION ALTERNATIVE BONDS 
Jim Schmitt, from Springsted, recommended that the Lake City School Board adopt a resolution that sets the sale of the District’s alternative facilities bonds and refunds the 2002A bonds for Feb. 23, 2010.  Jim recommended that the District’s bid tax-exempt bonds and Build America Bonds (BABs) for the alternative facilities portion of the sale.  Springsted will assist the District in conducting a single rating call for both and will sell both on the same day: February 23, 2010..

  

The District participates in the state credit enhancement program, so payment is backed up by the state.  This allows for a strong bond rating of AAA, which is a significant benefit to the District.  
After discussion, motion made by England, second by Oeltjen, to approve resolution providing for the issuance and sale of the General Obligation Alternative Facility Bonds Series 2010A (Build America Bonds) in the amount of $13,620,000.  Motion carried unanimously.

Refunding Bonds

Motion made by Balow, second by Oeltjen, to approve resolution providing for the issuance and sale of the General Obligation Building Refunding Bonds, Series 2010B, in the amount of $940,000.  Motion carried unanimously.

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS

Board Member Meincke and Superintendent Junker recently met to discuss the school board committee/appointment list and recommended the Board participate in the following committees: Instruction and Curriculum, Facilities and Safety, Finance, Non-Teacher Negotiation, Teacher Negotiation, and Transportation, Building Trades, Community Education, Staff Development, and Technology. It was also recommended that the Board continue to appoint a member to the following: Hiawatha Valley Education District, Joint Powers Committee, Minnesota State High School League, and the Lake City Education Foundation.  Committee assignments will be finalized at the February meeting.
Superintendent Junker also informed the Board of recommendations from the State Auditor regarding public school districts and education foundations.  Specifically, the State Auditor recommends “that school personnel, superintendents, and school board members work with the foundation in an ex officio capacity.”  School boards cannot legally control foundations. 

On behalf of the school board, Superintendent Junker noted his gratitude to the Lake City Education Foundation (LCEF), as it has been very supportive of student activities, often funding student opportunities that otherwise would not have been funded.  Generally speaking, it is a good thing for school board members and personnel to be involved in district foundations.  However, in order to comply with these recommendations, Superintendent Junker suggested that the bylaws be changed to adhere to the auditor’s recommendations. Daria Dalager, LCEF Chair, has been informed of the auditor’s recommendations and is supportive.  
Motion made by Hamilton, Second by Balow, to direct Superintendent Junker to start the process divesting the Board from overseeing the LCEF.  

Member Meincke arrived at 6:47 p.m., during the committee appointment discussion.  
NEW BUSINESS:

Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by Meincke, to approve Ruth Fick’s leave request beginning January 22, 2010, with an approximate return date of March 22, 2010.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Motion by Oeltjen, seconded by Meincke, to approve the leave request by Kendra Veronen beginning on or around April 8, 2010, and continuing through the remainder of the school year and the six week leave request by Nikky Scheffler, beginning on or around April 24, 2010. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Meincke, seconded by Balow, to approve Darin Lundell and Richard Steffenhagen as new bus drivers for Lake City Bus Lines.  Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Balow, seconded by Oeltjen, to approve Kristen McCarthy and John Brinkman as First Robotics Advisors.  Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Hamilton, seconded by Oeltjen, to accept Steve Bzdok’s resignation as assistant boys and girls golf coach.  Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Meincke, seconded by Balow, to accept Steve Randgaard’s resignation as head boys’ and girls’ golf coach.  Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Balow, seconded by England, to approve the following lane changes:


Stacey Anderson

BS+30 to MS

Lucas Brott


BS+30 to BS+45


Andrea Hanson

BS+30 to BS+45


David Kohutko

BS+45 to MS+15

Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Balow, seconded by Oeltjen, to approve the final 2009-2010 seniority list. Motion carried unanimously.
Motion by Balow, seconded by England, to appoint Randy Meincke as a representative to serve on the Hiawatha Valley Education District Board of Directors.  Motion carried unanimously.

PAY EQUITY

Superintendent Junker reported completion of the District’s pay equity report.  The purpose of the pay equity report is to compare salary data to determine if work classes of comparable work value are paid consistently between genders.  

Motion made by Balow, second by Hamilton, to approve resolution to submit the pay equity report.  Motion carried unanimously.

Member Hamilton introduced the following resolution and moved its adoption:

RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE ADMINISTRATION 

TO MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS FOR REDUCTIONS

IN PROGRAMS AND POSITIONS AND REASONS

THEREFOR.


WHEREAS, The financial condition of the school district dictates that the school board must reduce expenditures immediately, or


WHEREAS, there has been a reduction in student enrollment, and,


WHEREAS, this reduction in expenditure or decrease in student enrollment must include discontinuance of positions and discontinuance or curtailment of programs, and

WHEREAS, a determination must be made as to which teachers’ contracts must be terminated and not renewed and which teachers may be placed on unrequested leave of absence without pay or fringe benefits in effecting discontinuance of positions,

BE IT RESOLVED, by the School Board of Independent School District No. 813, as follows:

That the School Board hereby directs the Superintendent of Schools and administration to consider the discontinuance of programs or positions to effectuate economies in the school district and reduce expenditures or as a result of a reduction in enrollment, make recommendation to the school board for the discontinuance of programs, curtailment of programs, discontinuance of positions or curtailment of positions.

The motion for the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly seconded by Member England and upon vote being taken thereon, the following voted in favor thereof:  Balow, Meincke, Pflaum, Oeltjen, Hamilton, England.
The following voted against the same:  None.



Where upon said resolution was declared duly passed and adopted.

VOTE “YES” CAMPAIGN
Superintendent Junker stated that the upcoming school finance election this spring will be important and challenging.  Much is at stake as an unsuccessful election reduces educational opportunities for our students.  A “Vote Yes” campaign will need to be initiated so the community can make an informed decision regarding the District’s facilities. He welcomed and encouraged board participation.   

	SUPERINTENDENT REPORTS/COMMENTS: Race to the Top: Superintendent Junker noted that approximately 290 school districts from across the state committed to the Race to the Top (RTTT).  Opting in at this point keeps the door open for Lake City, so school board members, administrators, and teachers can work together to determine if RTTT is a good fit for District 813.   The community expects the District to explore every school funding source possible.  

	


Superintendent Junker further noted that many of the pieces being proposed in Minnesota’s RTTT grant will likely be included in the revised Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), including more emphasis on school choice, professional development, evaluation of teachers, and some type of pay for performance program.    

District Strategic Plan: Strategic planning is instrumental to the success of organizations.  It provides focus, leadership, and a path for success. The administrative team recently refined seven core belief statements that initiated from the strategic planning sessions that took place this past fall.  The core beliefs are concepts that our school community believes in and that may very well make us unique.  The Board examined this information and will further discuss this issue at the next meeting. 

Joint Board Meeting:  Superintendent Junker informed the Board that he addressed the City Council in early January and recommended the Board and Council meet sometime this spring to discuss relevant issues.  The school board is open to this idea. 

Online Food Service Payment: The District office is working hard to set up an online food service payment option for parents and hopes to have it functioning by the middle of February.  
BOARD REPORTS: Board members reported on the MSBA conference that was held January 14, and 15, 2010.  The tone of the conference reflected the dismal state of finances in Minnesota as it relates to education. A discussion was held regarding the district’s policy regarding holding athletic practices on snow days or days school is let out early due to weather conditions.      

ADJOURNMENT:  Motion by Balow, seconded by England to adjourn the meeting at 7:58 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.

_______________________________   

_____________________________

Douglas Pflaum, Chairperson             
           Andrea Hamilton, Clerk
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